
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
6:00PM Town Office Meeting Room  

Monday, December 2, 2019 
 

Present: Chairman Josh Trow Sue Gottling, Vice Chairman, Selectman John Augustine, 
Selectman Shane Hastings and Donna Nashawaty, Town Manager.  
Absent: Selectman Fred Gallup 
 
REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE:  
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING CZC’s: 
Parcel ID: 0133-0025-0000 63 Main Street, Lake Sunapee Protective Association 
Parcel ID: 0113-0028-0000 7 Ridgewood Point Road, Shaun & Suzanne Murphy 
Parcel ID: 0126-0026-0000 1-4 Mustard Seed Lane, Edward & Bonnie Henderson 
By Selectman Gottling, seconded by Selectman Hastings. Unanimous.  
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING LAND DISTURBANCE: 
Parcel ID: 0126-0023-0000 23 Old Norcross Road, Brien & Lorraine Bolsinger 
Parcel ID: 0126-0026-0000 1-4 Mustard Seed Lane, Edward & Bonnie Henderson 
Parcel ID: 0133-0025-0000 63 Main Street, Lake Sunapee Protective Association 
By Selectman Hastings, seconded by Selectman Gottling. Unanimous.  
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING DEMO PERMIT: 
Parcel ID: 0126-0026-0000 1-4 Mustard Seed Lane, Edward & Bonnie Henderson 
By Selectman Gottling, seconded by Selectman Hastings. Unanimous.  
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING DRIVEWAY PERMIT: 
Parcel ID: 0126-0026-0000 1-4 Mustard Seed Lane, Edward & Bonnie Henderson 
By Selectman Hastings, seconded by Selectman Gottling. Unanimous.  
 
APPOINTMENTS 
6:00PM-Public Hearing to Accept Unanticipated Revenue in the Amount of $30,558.08 
Chairman Trow opened the public hearing to accept the unanticipated revenue in the amount of 
$30,558.08 at 6:02PM. Donna Nashawaty explained that the check is a share of a twenty-
million-dollar municipal aid given to towns. The amount given to each town is based on their 
student count. Chris Whitehouse asked what the money would be used for. Donna Nashawaty 
said it would be used to purchase new software. Donna Nashawaty read a memo detailing the 
software she is recommending purchasing. (See attached). After some discussion, Chairman 
Trow made a motion to accept the unanticipated revenue in the amount of $30,558.08 and 
expend up to $20,150 of it in support of the software and file server purchase, seconded by 
Selectman Gottling. Unanimous. Motion to authorize the expense of up to $35,000 from the 
Computer Systems Capital Reserve Fund in support of the file server and application 
software upgrades, seconded by Selectman Hastings. Unanimous. Chairman Trow stated that 
should leave about $5,771 in that fund and would leave $10,408 going into the general fund.   
 
6:10PM-ABC Committee 
•Update After Budget Presentation 
Linda Tanner stated that she had circulated (2) items to the committee members. The first one is 
the memo that was included in the Selectmen’s meeting packet. The updated items are changes 
from the last meeting and highlighted in red.  



Donna Nashawaty went over the changes which can be found on the attached memo.  
The committee was given a copy of the Advisory Budget Committee (ABC) 2019 Budget 
Recommendations. Chief Cahill made the motion that with the correct numbers plugged 
into this document for this year he would feel comfortable to continue using this document 
as their work product. Chairman Trow asked if the motion effectively to say that the report 
is this and not from scratch. Chairman Trow replied that he was not saying it was a full 
motion, but it that what the goal is? Chairman Cahill said that this document is one of the 
last things the committee has done every year. Kevin Cooney seconded the motion. asked if 
as an Advisory Budget Committee can they all agree that this report is their work product. There 
was some discussion on the ABC recommending warrant articles and funding the articles to the 
Board, who will vote on the articles to approve for the ballot. Chris Whitehouse thinks the ABC 
should be able to vote on the warrant articles. Linda Tanner said that the ABC has reviewed and 
then make recommendations to the Board on warrant articles. Chief Cahill said the committee is 
getting away from his motion which was made and seconded. Linda Tanner said that the 
committee will go with the motion and the Town Manager will change the numbers on the 
Budget recommendations. Chief Cahill said then a motion could be made to go over each 
individual warrant article and publicly support or not support them. Linda Tanner said the 
motion, as she understands it is the committee will be using page 1 & 2 of the 2019 Budget 
Recommendations, changing the numbers instead of starting from scratch. All in Favor, 
Unanimous. Donna Nashawaty wanted to talk a little bit about warrant articles. The Department 
Heads make up their warrant articles when they’re putting their budget together. The only way a 
warrant article can make it on the ballot is if the Board of Selectmen (BOS) puts it there or if a 
petitioned warrant article comes in. The BOS might look at the warrant articles and maybe say 
there is so much going on and ask if one of the warrant articles can be put off until next year.  
Chris Whitehouse made the motion to go over and make recommendations on each 
warrant article to the BOS, seconded by Kevin Cooney. Mindy Atwood asked if the ABC has 
any guidelines and is this really under the ABC purview or not. Chief Cahill would rather have a 
working conversation on how to achieve the goals of the warrant articles, but he would not 
support going through each warrant article. Kevin Cooney stated if the BOS is going to appoint 
people from the community to an “advisory” committee, then the BOS needs to respect the 
members and let them give their opinions. Linda Tanner said she thinks this motion in itself and 
going through each warrant article is not advising. The “advisory” process is going through the 
budget, hearing the Department Heads and looking at the justification of different budget items. 
She would not support this motion. Chief Cahill said at the last meeting every warrant article was 
discussed and there was the opportunity to ask questions. Donna Nashawaty said the intent of all 
the parties is to present the best possible budget to the community. This committee was 
established to give the BOS another set of eyes to see if there were any help that could be given 
to that operating portion of the budget. Linda Tanner asked the ABC for a vote on the motion 
and motion failed. The committee will individually review, make changes to the 2020 Budget 
Recommendations Report and send back to Linda Tanner who will present a copy at the next 
meeting. The next meeting will be on Monday, December 16th at 6:00PM in the Town Meeting 
Room. Motion to adjourn by Chief Cahill, seconded by Kevin Cooney.           
 
 
        
 



PUBLIC COMMENTS: 
•Chris Whitehouse feels it’s rather reckless to pave a road, that is not fully paved without fixing  
the water pipes. Donna Nashawaty replied that the Water Department is not replacing any water  
service anywhere. The Water department has no plans to replace water service except for when  
there is a break. Selectman Augustine said they do not have the funds to replace now or in the  
future.   
 
SELECTMEN ACTION 
•Technology Purchase 
This subject was discussed during the public hearing to accept unanticipated revenue.  
 
•Waterfront Improvements Capital Reserve  
Donna Nashawaty said one of the things after the last ABC budget meeting was that numbers 
were being thrown around as placeholders on this warrant article list. The question is when we 
start talking about them and would the Waterfront Improvements Capital Reserve be the big one 
that the Board would start with. Chairman Trow said in general he kind of looks at the process as 
the point of capital reserves is to keep the tax rate steady. Part of his question, particularly with 
this warrant article, how dire are the things we are trying to fix with this money versus how 
much of it can be a band-aid for 2 or 3 years if it came down to it. If we needed to keep filling in 
some rock at the end of this thing to fill in the prop wash hole, are we allowed After some 
discussion on what projects are priorities and the cost that are associated with the project by the 
State under the permit we have now. Scott Hazelton replied yes, we are allowed. The prop hole 
stays until we fix the whole thing. Scott Hazelton said the permit the town has now basically 
allows the town to go in and pull the existing pads out and replace with similar size pads. 
Chairman Trow said the goal is to put 40 feet of new concrete pads, so the town is band-aiding 
the whole situation until the whole permit can be done. In his mind there are 2 separate things 
here. If the project is a 40-foot concrete ramp that is going to cost $225,000, could that be 3 or 4 
years in the future and just filling in the prop hole with rock? Selectman Gottling asked what the 
cost covers? Scott Hazelton said all the materials and construction. The construction would be to 
pull out the old ramp, install new longer ones and to fill in the prop hole. Chairman Trow said 
maybe the decision of the Board is to take $206,000 from Hydro the first year and then fund it 
annually. There is roughly $423,000 available for use in the Hydro Fund, is that correct? Donna 
Nashawaty doesn’t believe this is a capital improvement which it needs to be to use money from 
the Hydro Fund. Chairman Trow said in his opinion this is the equivalent of selling and buying a 
new truck or tearing down and rebuilding a building. Donna Nashawaty will ask the Town 
Attorney to weigh in on the subject. Chairman Trow feels that personally this is a worthwhile 
thing to do and getting it done this next year would be the best choice. If there is pushback with 
it coming from Hydro, then he would be looking at splitting it up into a multi-year thing. 
Chairman Trow concern is the amount to annually fund the capital reserve. After some 
discussion on the establishing the capital reserve and the funding of the boat launch project the 
Board agreed to take $220,000 from the Hydro Fund for the new harbor boat launch and move 
the Establish Waterfront Improvement Capital Reserve Maintenance warrant article to the end of 
the list and fund for $1. The Board would like to get the new tax dollar amount down and briefly 
discussed having the Route 11 project and the Design & Permitting Water & Sewer service to 
Highway Garage warrant article come out of fund balance.  



The Board also asked the Town Manager to invite the Conservation Commission to the next 
meeting to discuss the amount of money on their warrant article.     
•Water & Sewer Commissioner’s Response to Selectmen’s Questions 
The Board reviewed the letter from the Water & Sewer Commissioners that answered some of  
the concerns the BOS had addressed in a letter to them.  
 
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
•Chairman Trow reported that the Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission  
received the approval to have a non-profit status so they could get extra work through non-profit  
means and funding sources.   
•Selectman Augustine asked when the Board would see the Default Budget. Donna Nashawaty  
said now that she has the numbers and will be available by the budget hearing on Tuesday,  
January 14th.   
 
TOWN MANAGER REPORTS 
•Today was Tax Due Day-87% collected 
•Donna Nashawaty said the Town received the November bill for the Employee Health 
Insurance. We should be okay but will know by the next meeting.  
•The Employee Christmas Luncheon will be Wednesday, December 18th at noon at the Safety 
Services Building.   
 
Meeting Adjourned 9:13PM  
Respectfully Submitted by,  
Barbara Vaughn 
Administrative Assistant   
 
 
 






































